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ABSTRACT

The current research sought to examine the process by
which bicultural individuals self-stereotype .

Specifically, we expected that activating cultural
frameworks would shift self-construals, which, in turn, '

would affect negative self-stereotyping. Study 1 was
conducted to demonstrate the .effect of activating cultural
frameworks on self-construal. Although the pattern of

results were in the expected direction, the results did
not support the prediction—that is, Mexican American
participants did not shift their self-construals as a

function of cultural framework priming paired with
self-construal priming. Study 2 sought to address the

limitations of Study 1, as well as examine the primary
goal: the role of self-construal in self-stereotyping

among bicultural individuals. Study 2 results did not

support the predictions: self-construal and

self-stereotyping did not vary as a function of cultural
priming. Discussion centered on limitations and

implications of the current research.
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CHAPTER ONE
INTRODUCTION

Biculturalism is the internalization of dual cultural
identities to the degree that an individual maintains a
sense of belonging to two cultures (LaFromboise, Coleman,

& Gerton, 1993). Recent theories of biculturalism describe
a dynamic constructivist approach in which culture is
internalized in the form of domain-specific knowledge

(e.g., values and beliefs; Hong, Morris, Chiu, &
Benet-Martinez, 2000). This domain-specific knowledge

forms a cultural framework that can be activated and

accessed as a function of contextual cues. A cultural
framework can be conceptualized as a "lens" that affects

an ethnic individual's perceptions of their social
environment (Hong et al., 2000). Bicultural individuals

internalize two cultural frameworks and can shift between
these frameworks, utilizing characteristics and behaviors

of both cultural identities in response to the environment

(Hong et al., 2000, LaFromboise et al., 1993). For
example, through the flexibility gained from the
experience of frame-switching, bicultural individuals (vs.

monocultural individuals) have been found to be more
sensitive to situational cues in the environment (e.g.,
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shifting their cultural frameworks in order to display
socially appropriate behavior in social obligation
scenarios; Gardner, Gabriel, & Dean, 2004), as well as

think about culture in a more complex manner
(Benet-Martinez, Lee, & Leu, 2006). Although the benefits

of the effects of frame-switching among bicultural
individuals are documented in the social psychology

literature, little is known about the limitations of

frame-switching.

One such limitation may be self-stereotyping, the

process by which individuals absorb cultural group
stereotypes into their self-concept (Hogg & Turner, 1987).
Since bicultural individuals possess dual identities,

self-stereotyping can occur through frame-switching
following the activation of a cultural framework. When a
bicultural individual identifies with a stigmatized ethnic

group and that identity is made salient, this process may
lead to negative self-stereotyping. The goals of the
current research are to test if bicultural individuals,

through the process of frame-switching, shift their
self-construals—how one sees oneself in relation to
others—and to determine whether this shifting of

self-construals is the mechanism through which bicultural

individuals negatively self-stereotype.
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Biculturalism and Frame-Switching

Prior research indicates that biculturalism is the

source of psychological benefits such as cognitive
flexibility (e.g., shifting between mental frameworks as a

function of context; Hong et al., 2000); situational
flexibility (e.g., shifting between frameworks as a
function of situational demands; Gardner et al., 2004);
and cognitive complexity (e.g., cognition characterized by

density, abstractness, multiple perspectives, and

comparison and contrast of ideas; Benet-Martinez et al.,

2006). Since bicultural individuals maintain dual

identities, they also enjoy the benefit of alternating

their cultural frameworks through, frame-switching as a
function of cues in their social environment.
Frame-switching is a process in which a bicultural

individual switches between distinct mental frameworks
that contain cultural knowledge., experiences, and beliefs

in response to cues in the social environment (Hong et
al., 2000). The notion of frame-switching is similar to a

phenomenon described in linguistics as code-switching, in
which a bilingual or multilingual individual will
transition between languages during conversation based on

social norm cues in an interaction (Scotton & Ury, 1977).
However, frame-switching is distinct in the sense that it
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is the outcome of environmental cues (e.g., language,
contexts, symbols) that can trigger cultural mindsets. For
bilingual individuals, language can serve as one of many

cues for activating cultural frameworks due to each
language's association with different cultural frameworks
(Hong et al., 2000).

In a seminal study by Hong et al.

(2000),

frame-switching was examined as a function of cultural

cues (e.g., cultural symbols, landmarks) that made
cultural identities salient. In the experiment, Chinese
students (in Hong Kong who were described as westernized)
were exposed to primes in the form of pictures depicting

Chinese or American cultural icons. Following the primes,
participants were shown a picture of a single fish

swimming ahead of a group of fish and were asked to

indicate their attributions for the fish's behavior.
Typically in Chinese culture, individuals are more likely

to make external attributions (i.e., causal inferences
based on situational factors) about a person's behavior
than internal attributions (i.e., causal inferences based

on a person's dispositions), which are more frequently
made by Western cultures (Morris & Peng, 1994). In line
with this rationale, participants exposed to the Chinese

icons tended to make more external attributions about the
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fish's behavior than participants exposed to American

icons - that is, "the fish swam ahead of the others
because the group was chasing the fish." However,
participants exposed to the American icons tended to‘make

more internal attributions about the fish's behavior than

participants exposed to Chinese icons - that is, "one fish
was leading the others." These results indicate that

bicultural individuals frame-switch in response to

cultural cues because they activate distinct cultural

frameworks.

Self-Construal
Bicultural individuals who are exposed to cultural

cues shift their cultural frameworks to correspond with
their salient cultural identity (Hong et al., 2000). This
shift causes the alternation of cultural norms and values
in order to more closely align with the salient identity.

One psychological construct that may shift in response to

cultural context is self-construal, or how one sees the
self in relation to others. Two self-construals,

independent and interdependent, have been identified as
self-processes that guide other processes such as
cognition and motivation (Markus & Kitayama, 1991). An

independent self-construal is one in which others are not
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seen as a central aspect of the self; an interdependent

self-construal is one in which others are viewed as a

central aspect of the self (Markus & Kitayama, 1991).
Those who are independent tend to see themselves as unique
or distinct from the social environment, while those who

are interdependent see others as an integral part of the
self and strive to form and maintain connections and

relationships with others (Markus & Kitayama, 1991).
People in general do not hold one self-construal or the

other. Instead, self-construal is relative depending on
cultural influences such as social roles (Cross & Madson,

1997), social comparison (Guimond, Chatard, Martinot,
Crisp, & Redersdorff, 2006), and self-stereotyping
(Guimond, et al., 2007; Guimond et al., 2006).

Past research has demonstrated that self-construals
can shift as a function of context (Gardner, Gabriel, &

Lee, 1999; Oyserman, Sakamoto, & Lauffer, 1998; Trafimow,
Triandis, & Goto, 1991). For example, using a sample of
European American and Chinese participants, Gardner et al.

(1999) administered one of two self-construal priming
tasks (i.e., story-priming or a word search) that have

been shown in prior literature to be successful in
eliciting shifts in self-construal (Brewer & Gardner,
1996; Trafimow et al., 1991). Participants who were given
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the story-priming task read a story in which a general

chooses a warrior who will bring prestige to the general.
In the interdependent condition, participants read a story

in which the general chooses a family member who will
bring prestige to his family. Following the story, all
participants indicated whether or not they admired the

general,. Participants who were given the word-search task
read a paragraph about a trip to the city and then circled

either singular pronouns (e.g., I, me) or plural pronouns

(e.g., we, us; Brewer & Gardner, 1996). Results showed
that European American and Chinese participants shifted

their self-construals in response to either singular or
plural pronoun cues. Specifically, European American
participants primed with plural pronouns or the story in
which the general chooses the warrior based on familial

gain showed a more interdependent self-construal; Chinese

participants primed with singular pronouns or the story in

which the general chooses a warrior based on personal gain
showed a more independent self-construal.

Effects of Being Monocultural versus
Bicultural on Self-Stereotyping
Self-construal, specifically, interdependent

self-construal, may be connected to self-stereotyping

through group identification. According to
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self-categorization theory, self-stereotyping occurs when
a social identity is made salient and individuals view

themselves in terms of the salient group's
characteristics, including stereotypes (Hogg & Abrams,
1988; Tajfel & Turner, 1986). Self-categorization theory,

which stems from social identity theory, specifies that

individuals identify with a particular social group based
on similarities or differences between themselves and
others (Hogg & Abrams, 1988; Tajfel & Turner, 1986).

Similar others are categorized into an "ingroup" and
dissimilar others are classified into an "outgroup"

depending on whether this categorization can be

meaningfully applied to the current social context. For
instance, social identity salience is often determined by

a person's readiness (e.g., motivation, goals) and fit,

which includes comparative fit (e.g., a person's

attributes are similar to those in the same category) and
normative fit (e.g., a person's attributes are consistent
with expectations of those in the same category; Oakes,

1987). The extent to which an individual sees oneself as

possessing characteristics of a particular ingroup,
including group stereotypes, determines the extent to

which the individual will self-stereotype (Hogg & Abrams,

1988; Tajfel & Turner, 1986).
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Prior research has shown that individuals
self-stereotype as a function of identity salience (e.g.,

Sinclair, Hardin, & Lowery, 2006; Shih, Pittinsky, &
Ambady, 1999). For instance, Sinclair et al.

(2006)

manipulated identity salience by having Asian American
women, European American men and women, and African

American men and women write either their gender or
ethnicity on several pages of a questionnaire packet.
Following the identity salience manipulation, participants

read a scenario in which an individual was preparing to
take a difficult exam and were asked to imagine that they

were in the situation. Afterwards, participants indicated
how they evaluated their own verbal and math abilities and
how they felt "people in general" and "people in the best

position to know" evaluated their verbal and math

abilities. Results showed that for Asian American women,

when gender was made salient, verbal ability was evaluated
more positively; however, when ethnicity was made salient,
math ability was evaluated more positively. Furthermore,
among European Americans, when women's gender was made

salient, verbal ability was evaluated more positively;

however, when ethnicity was made salient, math ability was
evaluated more positively. When men's gender was made

salient, the opposite pattern occurred. Although the
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pattern of results for these participants indicated that

self-stereotyping occurs as a function of the activated
identity, this effect did not occur among African American
participants. Specifically, among African Americans, when

ethnicity was made salient (vs. when gender was made
salient), intellectual ability was found to be evaluated

less positively by people in general, but not by close
others (i.e., "people in the best position to know"). As
it relates to the current study, the above evidence

suggests that when a situation primes identity, such a

factor could activate stereotyped-based self-evaluations
among bicultural individuals.
Verkuyten and Pouliasi (2006) provided partial

support of the idea that cultural cues in particular can
affect self-stereotyping among bicultural individuals.
Among monocultural Dutch participants, monocultural Greek
participants, and bicultural Dutch-Greek participants

(living in the Netherlands), cultural identity was primed
as follows: Dutch participants were primed with Dutch cues

(e.g., Dutch flag, windmills) and given questionnaires in

Dutch, Greek participants were primed with Greek cues
(e.g., Greek flag, the Acropolis) and given questionnaires

in Greek, and bicultural Dutch-Greek participants were
primed with either Dutch or Greek icons and given
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questionnaires in the language that matched the cultural

icons. Following this procedure, all participants

completed a measure of self-stereotyping. Results showed
that Dutch participants and bicultural participants primed

with Dutch cues exhibited greater Dutch self-stereotyping

(e.g., individualistic, modern, hedonistic, disciplined)
compared to the Greek participants and the bicultural
participants primed with Greek cues. Furthermore, Greek
participants and participants who were primed with Greek

cues showed greater self-stereotyping in terms of Greek
culture (e.g., modest, lively, dependent, emotionally
expressive) compared to the Dutch participants and the
bicultural participants primed with Dutch cues. Although

this research suggests that bicultural individuals
self-stereotype, and they likely do so through the process

of frame-switching, there is a major methodological
shortcoming that limits the conclusions we can draw from
the results. Since the study did not include a control

condition (i.e., participants who were not primed), we are
unable to conclude if the cultural framework priming
procedure increased or decreased self-stereotyping.

In the current research, we posit that just as

individuals categorize themselves in accordance with a
salient social identity and, thus, self-stereotype,
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bicultural individuals should categorize themselves as

well, but in terms of a salient cultural identity. Since

self-stereotyping is a function of aligning oneself with
one's social group, including characteristics and

stereotypes, then it stands to reason that the activation
of an interdependent self-construal (which is
characterized by connectedness to one's ingroup), relative

to a control, should lead to greater self-stereotyping.

Furthermore, since bicultural individuals have the unique
ability to frame-switch, we expect that self-stereotyping
will occur through the process of frame-switching.
Overview of Current Research

The current research recruited a sample of bicultural

Mexican Americans participants. Since the sample has
experience with both American and Mexican cultures, we

expected that priming such cultural cues would activate
either an independent or an interdependent self-construal.
The goals of the current research were twofold. First, we

sought to establish that cultural priming would shift
self-construals (Study 1). Although other studies have

shifted self-construals through various priming procedures
(for a review, see Oyserman & Lee, 2008), to our knowledge

no study has examined whether self-construals shift in
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response to cultural cues. Since prior research has

established that bicultural individuals shift cultural
frameworks (i.e., mindset consisting of values, beliefs,
etc. associated with a particular culture) in response to
cultural cues, it stands to reason that bicultural

individuals who are exposed to cultural cues should also

shift their self-construal to more closely align with
cultural norms associated with environmental cues. Thus, we

predicted that Mexican American participants primed with
American cultural cues and independent pronouns would
demonstrate a relatively strong independent self-construal

relative to participants primed with Mexican cultural cues
and those in the control condition (Prediction 1).

Additionally, we expected that Mexican American participants
primed with Mexican cultural cues and plural pronouns would
demonstrate a relatively strong interdependent

self-construal relative to participants primed with American
cultural cues and those in the control condition (Prediction

2). The second goal was to demonstrate that this shift in
self-construal would lead to shifts in negative

self-stereotyping. Specifically, self-construal was expected
to mediate the relationship between biculturalism and

self-stereotyping (Prediction 3).
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CHAPTER TWO
STUDY 1
Study 1 was conducted to determine if bicultural

individuals shift their self-construal as a function of
priming cultural cues. Prior research has shown the use of

a cultural priming procedure to be successful in eliciting
cultural mindsets (e.g., Hong et al., 2000; Benet-Martinez

et al., 2006, Verkuyten & Pouliasi, 2006). Additionally,
the pronoun word search task has been shown to

successfully shift self-construals by eliciting either an

independent or interdependent mindset depending on

external cues (e.g., Gardner et al., 1999). The cultural
priming procedure and the self-construal priming procedure
were used in tandem because they should shift

self-construals.

Method

Participants
Seventy-one undergraduate female (90.1%) and male
(9.9%) students at California State University, San

Bernardino, participated in exchange for extra course
credit towards a psychology course. Participants' ages

ranged from 18 to 47 years (M = 23.62 years; SD = 5.81).

Five participants were dropped due to procedural issues.
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All participants self-identified as Mexican American.

Prior research using a bicultural participant pool has set

parameters and defined biculturalism in multiple ways,

including time spent .living in a particular country (e.g.,
originating from Greece and living in the Netherlands at
least five years; Verkuyten & Pouliasi, 2006),

generational status (e.g., first-generation, or

individuals that were born in one country and immigrated
to another country; Benet-Martinez, Lee, & Leu, 2006; Mok,
Morris, Benet-Martinez, & Karakitapoglu-Aygun, 2007),

language proficiency (e.g., fluent in two languages;
Benet-Martinez & Haritatos, 2005; Chen, Benet-Martinez, &

Bond, 2008), and self-identification (e.g., Benet-Martinez
et al., 2006). The current research adopted this

self-identification method of defining biculturalism, in
which participants were considered bicultural if they

defined themselves as bicultural.
Manipulations and Measures

Manipulation of Cultural Frameworks. Following Hong

et al.

(2000), a cultural framework-priming task was

adopted to activate either an American cultural framework

(American identity condition), a Mexican cultural
framework (Mexican identity condition; below, this
condition is noted in brackets), or no cultural framework
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(control condition; below, this condition is noted in

parentheses). In this task, participants first read the
following statement (unless otherwise noted, participants

in the control condition read what is in the parentheses):

Dear Participant:
You will now complete Study 1, which is being

administered by the Special Programs Office of

California State University, San Bernardino. They are
developing a new educational initiative to assess
people's general knowledge of their cultural

(natural) environment. Because they have a long list
of cultural (environmental) topics, each participant

will complete a task on a single topic.
Participants then read:
You have been randomly assigned to focus on American

[Mexican] culture (meteorology). Suppose you are

asked about the characteristics of American [Mexican]

culture (meteorology) by someone who knows nothing
about it. How would you describe it? We're going to
ask that you write ten statements to describe

American [Mexican] culture (meteorology). Before you
start, we will show you some pictures related to

American [Mexican] culture (meteorology). These
pictures may give you some ideas. However, you need
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not use, describe, or even mention these pictures in

your answer.
Following this statement, participants were presented with
six pictures for 30 seconds each. Participants in the
American identity condition viewed pictures related to
American culture (e.g., the American flag, Mount

Rushmore), participants in the Mexican identity condition

viewed pictures related to Mexican culture (e.g., the
Mexican flag, the Virgin of Guadalupe), and participants

in the control condition viewed pictures of cloud
formations (See Appendix A). Following the presentation of

each picture, participants were asked to write ten
statements describing American culture, Mexican culture,

or meteorology (as instructed above).

Manipulation of Self-Construals . A self-construal
priming word search (Brewer & Gardner, 1996) was used to
prime either an independent or interdependent

self-construal. Participants were asked to circle all the

pronouns in a paragraph about a trip to the city, with the
pronouns differing depending on condition. Participants in
the American identity condition were asked to circle all
the singular pronouns (e.g., I, me, my), while

participants in the Mexican identity condition were asked
to circle all the plural pronouns (e.g., we, our, us).

17

Participants in the control condition circled all

instances of "it" or "its".
Measure of Self-Construal. The Twenty Statements Task

(TST; Kuhn & McPartland, 1954), which measures the extent
to which participants perceive themselves as independent

or interdependent, was used to assess self-construal. In

this task, participants are given the statement "I am..."
and are asked to write 20 statements that complete this

description (e.g., I am a student). Specifically,
participants were told:

There are twenty numbered blanks on the page below.

Please write twenty answers to the simple question,
"Who am I?" in the blanks. Just give twenty different

answers to this question. Answer as if you were

giving the answers to yourself, not to somebody else.
Write the answers in the order that they occur to
you. Don't worry about logic or "importance". Go
along fairly fast, for time is limited.

Procedure

A research assistant informed participants that they
would be completing two separate studies, one on the
environment and the other on the self. In actuality, these
studies were two parts of the same research. In order to
stay consistent with the cover story of "two separate
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studies", participants read and signed two separate

informed consents. "Study 1" was presented as a study

about the environment. Participants were informed that

they would be completing a task in which they will view
several pictures and write a few statements. Participants
were randomly assigned to the American identity condition,
the Mexican identity condition, or the control condition.

All items for "Study 1" were computerized, so participants

read and agreed to the first consent form before
completing the cultural framework priming task.

"Study 2" was presented as two writing tasks about
beliefs about the self. Participants read and agreed to a

computerized informed consent, then completed the
self-construal priming followed by the TST. Following

these tasks, participants answered several computerized
demographics and suspicion check questions, and were
thoroughly debriefed regarding the purpose of the study.
Results and Discussion

We predicted that bicultural individuals who were

primed with American (vs. Mexican or control) cultural

cues would demonstrate an independent self-construal;
however, those who were primed with Mexican cultural cues
(vs. American and control) were expected to demonstrate an
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interdependent self-construal. Responses from the TST
(Kuhn & McPartland, 1954) were coded in order to determine

whether each statement was independent (i.e., the

statement describes a personal attribute such as "I am
intelligent"), relational (i.e., the statement describes a
role in a relationship such as "I am a sister"), or
collective (i.e., the statement describes membership in a
group). Relational and collective statements were

considered interdependent. Interrater reliability was high
for both independent scores (interrater

reliability = .995) and interdependent scores (interrater
reliability = .996).

In order to test the effect of cultural framework
priming on self-construal, we conducted two analyses of

variance (ANOVAs): the first included cultural framework
priming paired with self-construal priming as the

independent variable and independent self-construal as the
dependent variable; the second included cultural framework
priming paired with self-construal priming as the

independent variable and interdependent self-construal as
the dependent variable. Unfortunately, the analyses

revealed that self-construal did not vary as a function of
the cultural framework priming paired with self-construal

priming, Findependent (2, 68) = .79, p = .46;
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Finterdependent

(2, 68) = .81, p = .45, although the mean

differences were in the expected direction. Scores on the
measure of self-construal indicated that participants

primed with American cultural cues, on average, showed a
somewhat greater degree of independence (M = .76,
SD =

.22) relative to participants primed with Mexican

cultural cues (M = .71, SD = .16) and the control

condition (M = .69, SD - .22). Additionally, results
indicated that participants primed with Mexican cultural
cues, on average, showed a somewhat greater degree of
interdependence (M = .29, SD = .16) relative to

participants primed with American cultural cues (M = .24,
SD ■■=
SD

.22) but not to the control condition (M = .31,

= .22). Although gender differences in self-construal

have been found in past research (i.e., women tend to

possess a more interdependent self-construal, men tend to
possess a more independent self-construal; Cross & Madson,
1997; Guimond et al., 2006), these differences were not

tested because there was a disproportionate number of

female participants (90.1%) relative to male participants
(9.9%).

.Although the results from Study 1 were not

statistically significant, there may be a number of

factors affecting the results. First, the compound
21

manipulations using the cultural framework priming paired
with the self-construal priming may have been problematic

in the sense that perhaps presenting these two priming
procedures was superfluous. Perhaps the cultural framework
priming alone may have been enough to elicit

self-construal shifts. Second, presenting images of clouds

in the control condition may have been problematic because
participants may have associated clouds with God or

religion. In other words, by presenting participants with
cloud imagery, we may have unintentionally primed

religion, an effect that is empirically supported (Wenger,

2003). It is plausible that religion and associations with
God primed collectivistic constructs and thus influenced
the results in that participants in the control condition

may have shown more interdependent self-construals after
being primed with cloud imagery. In summary, one or a

combination1 of these limitations may have' attenuated the
expected effects. In Study 2, we attempted to address
these plausible limitations.
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CHAPTER THREE
STUDY 2
The first goal of Study 2 was to address the

limitations of Study 1. Study 2 additionally sought to
determine whether cultural framework priming shifts
self-construals, and whether this shift, in turn, leads to

negative self-stereotyping. This study utilized a similar
procedure as in Study 1 with a few important differences.

First, the task to prime self-construals

(i.e., pronoun

priming word search.) was replaced with the cultural
framework priming (Hong et al., 2000). This priming task
was administered in Spanish for participants in the

Mexican condition because language tends to serve as a

cognitive cue that enhances cultural contexts (Krauss &
Chiu, 1998) as well as self-construal (Kemmelmeier &

Cheng, 2004). Second, the American cultural priming task
was dropped since the main goal of the current research

was to demonstrate that an interdependent self-construal

resulted in a greater degree of self-stereotyping.

Finally, measures of implicit and explicit

self-stereotyping were administered.
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Method

Participants
Seventy-four (N = 74) female (63.5%) and male (32.4%)
participants from California State University, San

Bernardino, participated in exchange for extra course
credit towards a psychology course and entry in a drawing
to win $50 in cash. Participants' ages ranged from 17 to

45 years (M = 22.31 years; SD = 4.98). All participants
self-identified as Mexican American and were fluent in
both English and Spanish languages. One participant was
dropped because she was a minor, and eight participants
had incomplete data due to computer or procedural issues.
Thus, the final sample size was 73 participants.

Measures and Manipulations

Manipulation of Cultural Frameworks. Participants in
the Mexican (experimental) condition completed the

cultural framework-priming task (Hong et al., 2000),

similar to the task in Study 1. The control condition did
not complete this task. This task was presented to
participants entirely in Spanish. Instructions were

translated from English to Spanish by one independent
translator, then back-translated into English again by a

different independent translator. Before beginning the
task, participants were asked to confirm that they spoke
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Spanish. If participants indicated that they did indeed

speak Spanish, the study proceeded; if participants did
not indicate that they spoke Spanish, the study was

stopped. In this task, participants first read the

following statement (in Spanish):
Dear Participant:

You will now complete Study 1, which is being
administered by the Special Programs Office of

California State University, San Bernardino. They are
developing a new educational initiative to assess
people's general4 knowledge of their cultural

environment.. Because they have a long list of
cultural topics, each participant will complete a
task on a single topic.

Participants then read:
You have been randomly assigned to focus on Mexican
culture. Suppose you are asked about the

characteristics of Mexican culture by someone who
knows nothing about it. How would you describe it?
We're going to ask that you write ten statements to

describe Mexican culture. Before you start, we will
show you some pictures related to Mexican culture.

These pictures may give you some ideas. However, you
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need not use, describe, or even mention these
pictures in your answer.

Following this statement, participants were presented with
six pictures related to Mexican culture (e.g., the Mexican

flag, the Virgin of Guadalupe) for 30 seconds each
(Appendix A). Following the presentation of each picture,

participants were asked in Spanish to write ten statements

describing Mexican culture (as instructed above).

Following these statements, participants were informed
that the remaining tasks in the study would be presented

in English. Participants in the control condition did not
complete this task; instead they proceeded directly to the

Twenty Statements Task (TST; Kuhn & McPartland, 1954).
Measurement of Implicit Latino Self-Stereotyping. An

Implicit Associations Test (IAT; Greenwald, McGhee, &
Schwartz, 1998) was administered to measure implicit

self-stereotyping. In general, an IAT is a computerized
task that measures the relative strength with which two

target groups (e.g., the self vs. others) are associated
with two opposing evaluations (e.g., stereotype-relevant
vs. non-stereotype relevant) using response latency to
operationalize attitude strength. In the present IAT,

participants viewed 4 types of stimuli presented one at a

time on a computer screen. Two types of stimuli consisted
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of first-person pronouns (e.g., "me") and third-person
pronouns (e.g., "they"). The other two types of stimuli
consisted of words related to negative stereotyped

attributes related to the mind (e.g., "gullible"), and

words related to negative non-stereotyped attributes
related to the body (e.g., "diseased"). In an IAT,

participants' task is to categorize the 4 types of stimuli
using 2 designated response keys on the keyboard. In the

case of the Latino Self-Stereotyping IAT, for half of the

task, participants were instructed to categorize first
person pronouns and words associated with physical

attributes using the same key ("me+body") and
simultaneously to categorize third person pronouns and
words associated with emotional attributes using the other
key ("they+mind"). For the remaining half of the task, the
key assignment was reversed (e.g., "me+mind,"

"they+body"). The order of the two tasks was

counterbalanced between participants.
To develop an IAT that measures implicit

self-stereotyping independent of implicit self-esteem
(Amodio & Devine, 2006), we pre-tested several negative

Latino stereotype-related words and negative
non-stereotype-related words as well as the extent to
which these words were representative of "mind" and
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"body". A final sample of 47 (after dropping seven
participants due to noncompliance) participants rated the

degree to which they believed words were either positive

or negative using a 5-point scale from "Not at all
negative (or positive)" to "Very negative (or positive)".
Additionally, participants were asked to rate how much

they perceived each word as synonymous or related to the
"mind" (i.e., the word is related to characteristics of

thought and general mental process), or the "body" (i.e.,

words that have to do with physical characteristics or
actions), using a 5-point scale from "Not at all related
to the mind (or body)" to "Very related to the mind (or

body)". The final six words selected were, on average,

equally negative (Msterotyped = 3.19, Mnon-Stereotyped = 3.18) ,
^negative =

-05, p = . 96 and equally positive

(Msterotyped = 1.79, Mnon-Stereotyped = 1-83) ,
p = .61.

tpositive = —

.43,

Additionally, words selected differed in their

perception of being related to the body (Msterotyped = 1.74,
Mnon-stezeotyped = 3.17),

(Msterotyped
p < .01.

t^ody = “6.39, p < .01, and the mind

3.45, M^Q^-gtereotyped ~ 2.21), t-mind = 7.83,
These results indicated that the final set of

words were equally negative in valence and could be
categorized in terms of two groups: the mind and the body.

Thus, the IAT stimuli included words that were related to
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Latino stereotypes (i.e., gullible, unintelligent, naive)
and body-related words that were not related to Latino

stereotypes (i.e., diseased, sick frail; Attachment <C).
The underlying rationale of the IAT is that when

highly associated words share the same response key,
participants typically classify them quickly and easily;

however, when weakly associated words share the same

response key, participants tend to classify them more
slowly and with greater difficulty. In the Latino

Self-Stereotyping IAT, we expected that participants would
perform the classification task relatively fast when
first-person-related and negative emotional
attribute-related words share the same response key and
third-person-related and non-negative, non-stereotyped

physical attribute-related words share the other response
key.

(The logic of this computerized task is easier to

understand if readers take an IAT. Several IATs assessing

implicit attitudes toward various groups can be

self-administered anonymously at

https://implicit.harvard.edu/implicit/.) Finally, the use
of the IAT as a reliable and valid measure of people's
implicit attitudes toward the self has been

well-documented (Greenwald & Farnham, 2000; Greenwald &

Banaji, 1995; Greenwald, Banaji, Rudman, Farnham, Nosek, &
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MeHot, 2002; Jordan, Spencer, Zanna, Hoshino-Browne, &

Correll, 2003; Jordan, Spencer, & Zanna, 2003; Bririol,

Petty, & Wheeler, 2006).
Measurement of Explicit Cultural Self-Stereotyping.

Participants were presented with the same traits used in
the IAT described above (i.e., gullible, unintelligent,

naive, diseased, sick, frail), in addition to ten Latino

stereotype-related words (i.e., dense, dull, ignorant,
lazy, criminal, poor, freeloading, lower-class, violent,

stupid). Participants were told: "There are many traits

that may characterize you. Using the following scale,
please indicate the extent to which you believe that each
of the following words describes a quality you possess by

selecting a rating. There is no right or wrong answer. We
are only interested in your description of yourself.

Indicate your response by selecting the appropriate
number." The scale was from 1 "Not at all characteristic

of me" to 6 "Extremely characteristic of me."

Procedure
The procedure was similar to the one used in Study 1
with several exceptions. First, the American condition was

dropped. Second, the cultural framework priming
manipulation was only administered to the Mexican
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(experimental) condition. Additionally, participants in
the control condition did not complete this task. Third,
the Mexican condition of this task was administered in

Spanish. Fourth, the self-construal priming task was not

administered. Fifth, an implicit self-stereotyping measure
was used in order to gauge the degree to which

participants automatically evaluated themselves in

relation to Latino cultural stereotypes. Finally, an
explicit self-stereotyping measure was administered.

A research assistant informed participants that they

would be completing two separate studies. In actuality,

these studies were two parts of the same research. All

items were computerized. In order to stay consistent with
the cover story of "two separate studies", participants

read and signed two separate informed consents. Both

"Study 1" and "Study 2" were presented as studies relating

to the environment and the self. Participants were

informed that they would be completing a few simple tasks
and questionnaires. Participants were randomly assigned to
the Mexican identity condition (self-stereotyping measures

counterbalanced), or the control condition

(self-stereotyping measures counterbalanced). Participants
in the Mexican condition first completed the cultural

framework-priming task, followed by a computerized version
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of the TST (described in Study 1). Participants in the
control condition did not complete the cultural
framework-priming task and instead proceeded directly to

the TST. For both conditions, after completing the TST,
participants completed the IAT followed by the explicit

self-stereotyping measure, or the explicit
self-stereotyping measure followed by the IAT. Finally,
participants answered several demographics and suspicion
check questions, and were thoroughly debriefed regarding
the purpose of the study.

Results
Similar to Study 1, responses from the TST (Kuhn &

McPartland, 1954) were coded in order to determine whether
each statement was independent (i.e., the statement
describes a personal attribute such as "I am

intelligent"), relational (i.e., the statement describes a

role in a relationship such as "I am a sister"), or
collective (i.e., the statement describes membership in a
group). Relational and collective statements were
considered interdependent. Interrater reliability was high

for independent scores (interrater reliability = .976,

relational scores (interrater reliability = .965) and
collective scores (interrater reliability = .966).
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We predicted a main effect of cultural framework
priming on self-construal such that participants primed

with Mexican cultural cues would show an interdependent
self-construal, relative to a control condition.
Additionally, we predicted a main effect of cultural

framework priming on self-stereotyping such that
participants primed with Mexican cultural cues would show

greater self-stereotyping relative to a control condition.
Furthermore, we predicted that the relationship between
cultural condition and self-stereotyping would be

explained by self-construal. In addition to testing the

main predictions, we submitted acculturation variables to

a series of regressions to test if acculturation moderated
any effect of cultural priming on self-construal and

self-stereotyping. The first acculturation measure was a

"subjective" measure of acculturation with two items:
(a) participants indicated the extent to which they
identified with Mexican culture on a scale from 1 "I do
not identify with Mexican culture" to 7 "I identify only

with Mexican culture";

(b) participants indicated the

extent to which they participated in Mexican culture on a
scale from 1 "I do not participate in Mexican culture" to

7 "I participate only in Mexican culture". The

identification and participation items were strongly
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correlated, r = .63, p < .01, so they were combined to
form a single measure of subjective acculturation.

The second measure of acculturation was an

"objective" measure of acculturation with two items:
(a) participants indicated the amount of time they have

been speaking English by entering the number of years they
have been speaking English;

(b) participants indicated the

amount of time they have spent in the U.S. by entering the

number of years they have been in the U.S. The time
speaking English and number of years in the U.S. items
were strongly correlated, r = .47, p < .01, so they were

combined to form a single measure of objective
acculturation .

An additional "objective" measure of acculturation
had two items:

(a) participants indicated their

generational status by indicating which category best
described them. Categories included "I was born outside
the U.S.", "I was born in the U.S. with both parents being

born outside the U.S.", "I was born outside the U.S. with
either parent being born outside the U.S.", "I and my

parents were born in the U.S. and all grandparents were

born outside the U.S.", "I, my parents, and one
grandparents was born in the U.S.", and "I, my parents and

both grandparents were born in the U.S.";
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(b) participants

indicated the amount of time they have spent in the U.S.
by entering the number of years they have been in the U.S.

The generational status and number of years in the U.S.

items were strongly correlated, r = .38, p < .01, so they
were combined to form a single measure of objective
acculturation .

Main Effect of Counterbalanced Implicit and
Explicit Self-Stereotyping Measures on
Self-Stereotyping
Prior to conducting the main analyses, we conducted
an ANOVA in which order of self-stereotyping measures

(implicit and explicit) was the independent variable and

self-stereotyping was the dependent variable. There were
no effects of counterbalancing on self-stereotyping when
the measure of implicit self-stereotyping (i.e., IAT) was

presented first and the measure of explicit

self-stereotyping was presented second relative to when
they were presented in the reverse order, F (1, 61) = .02,
p = .88.
Main Effect of Cultural Priming on
Self-Construal

Two analyses of variance (ANOVA) were, conducted: the

first included cultural framework priming as the
independent variable and independent self-construal as the

35

dependent variable; the second included cultural framework
priming as the independent variable and interdependent

self-construal as the dependent variable. The analyses

revealed that self-construal did not vary as a function of
cultural priming, F±ndePendent (1, 68) = .16, p = .69,
^interdependent

(1/ 68) = *17/

P ~ 6
*8.

Main Effect of Cultural Priming on
Self-Stereotyping

Unfortunately, a test of the primary hypothesis
yielded no support for the predicted cultural priming

effect. Specifically, two analyses of variance (ANOVA)
were conducted: the first included cultural framework

priming as the independent variable and implicit

self-stereotyping (scores from the IAT) as the dependent
variable; the second included cultural framework priming

as the independent variable and explicit self-stereotyping
as the dependent variable. The analyses revealed that

self-stereotyping did not vary as a function of cultural,
priming, FIAT (1, 63) = .20, p = .66,
Fexplicit

(lr 68) = .22, p = .64.
Zero-Order Correlations

Since the main effects did not support our

predictions, we are unable to examine if self-construal

36

mediated the effect of cultural priming on

self-stereotyping. Therefore, the remainder of the results

section focuses on examining the zero-order correlations
among acculturation variables, self-construal scores, and

self-stereotyping .scores.
Correlations revealed several relationships among
acculturation variables, self-construal variables, and

self-stereotyping variables. The more individuals
participated in Mexican culture, the less time that they
had been speaking English, r = -.26, p < .01, and the more

collective, r = .26, p < .01, and less independent,
r = -.25, p < .01, their self-construals; individuals that

participated in Mexican culture to a lesser degree had
been born in the U.S. and had more family members that had
been born in the U.S., r = -.27, p < .01. The more

participants' self-construals were independent, the less

their self-construals were relational, r = -.56, p < .01,
and collective, r = -.91, p < .01. The longer individuals
had been in the U.S., the less they explicitly

self-stereotyped, r = -.29, p < .01;

(see Table 1; for

correlations by condition, see Table 2).
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Moderation of Acculturation Variables on
Self-Construal and Self-Stereotyping
The "subjective" and "objective" acculturation

measures were entered in a series of hierarchical

regressions to examine any combined effects of cultural
framework priming on self-construal and self-stereotyping.
A series of hierarchical regressions were conducted in
which the cultural framework priming and the acculturation

variables (i.e., combined identification and participation
variable, combined time speaking English and number of
years in U.S., combined generational status and number of
years in U.S.; centered) were entered in the first model.
The second model included the interaction term. The
outcome variables were self-construal scores

(^independent “ .58, SDindepencient — .24; M±nterdependen't ” .42,
SDinterdependent =
(Miat —

.24,

.24) and self-stereotyping scores

SDiat —

.42; MexPnCit = 1.79, SDexpiiCit = .44) .

Analyses revealed that the interaction between cultural
framework priming and the acculturation variables did not

predict self-construal or self-stereotyping,
.35>Fs>1.81, .15 > ps > .79.
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Table 1. Descriptive Data for Study 2: Bivariate Correlations, Means, and Standard

Deviations
1
1. Time Speaking English

2. Mexican Identity
3. Mexican Participation
4. Generational Status

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

M

SD

-.23

*
-.26

.20

*
.47

.22

-.04

-.22

-.05

.15

5.07

.84

. 63
*

-.03

-.12

-.19

.16

.16

-.18

-.11

5.10

1.09

*
-.27

-.20

*
-.25

.12

*
.26

-.16

-.04

5.00

1.18

.02

.04

-.05

-.04

-.05

2.93

1.24

-.06

.14

.02

*
-.29

.05

20.50

5.67

*
-.56

*
-.91

.03

-.13

.58

.24

.18

.06

.16

.11

.10

-.07

.07

.31

.20

.10

1.79

.44

.25

.41

*
.38

5. Years in U.S.

6. Independent Scores

7. Relational Scores
8. Collective Scores
9. Explicit SS
10 . IAT
Note: N = 70.
Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

Table 2. Descriptive Data for Study 2: Bivariate Correlations, Means, and Standard

Deviations by Condition
1

1. Time Speaking English
2. Mexican Identity

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

Mexp

-.08

.07

.06

.12

.20

.01

-.26

.05

.04

5.15

*
.70

-.07

.08

-.06

.30

-.06

-.11

-.25

4.94

-.20

-.05

-.30

*
.45

.17

-.11

-.06

*
.51

-.10

.05

.08

.08

-.18

-.24

.28

.17

-.28

*
-.72

*
-.93

.28

*
.41

-.29

3. Mexican Participation -.49
*

*
.61

4. Generational Status

*
.33

*
-.05 -.33

5. Years in U.S.

*
.67

-.25

-.32

.30

.23

-.29

-.21

.15

.09

7. Relational Scores

-.05

.03

-.20

-.02

.04

8. Collective Scores

-.21

.30

.•32

9. Explicit SS

-.11

-.24

-.20

-.01

6. Independent Scores

o

2

10.. IAT

-.16

*
-.42

*
-.11 -.91

.00

-.17

-.29

.31

.07

.16

-.19

.07

^Control

6^Control

.66

5.00

.99

.95

5.25

1.20

5.03 1.19

4.97

1.18

2.68

3.17

1.23

-.05 20.68 5.36

20.33

6.01

-.10

.59

.25

.57

.23

-.22

.03

.09

.10

.12

.10

-.22

.12

.32

.19

.31

.22

.08

1.76

.44

1.81

.44

1.22

.26
.39
.12
.22
.45
.31
.02
Note: Correlations above diagonal are experimental condition (N = 34), correlations below diagonal are
control condition (N = 36).
♦Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

.25

-.01

-.15

CHAPTER FOUR
GENERAL DISCUSSION
The current research sought to further understand the

psychological processes involved in the bicultural

experience by integrating the biculturalism literature and
the self-stereotyping literature. In general, individuals

categorize themselves in terms of salient social identity,
so bicultural individuals were expected to categorize

themselves in terms of salient cultural identity. Since

self-stereotyping is a function of aligning oneself with
one's social group, including characteristics and
stereotypes, activation of an interdependent

self-construal (relative to a control) was expected to

lead to greater self-stereotyping.

The primary goals of the current research were to
establish that cultural priming shifted self-construals
(Study 1) and that such shifts would in turn influence

self-stereotyping (Study 2). The current research employed
a sample of bicultural (Study 1 and Study 2) and bilingual
(Study 2) Mexican American participants. Since the sample
has experience with both American and Mexican cultures, we

expected that this sample would be particularly sensitive
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to cultural cues that would activate either an independent
or interdependent self-construal.

In Study 1, we expected participants who were primed

with American cultural cues to demonstrate a more

independent self-construal relative to participants primed
with Mexican cultural cues and participants in the control
condition. We also expected participants primed with

Mexican cultural cues to demonstrate a more interdependent

self-construal relative to participants primed with
American cultural cues and the control condition.

Unfortunately, Study 1 did not support these predictions.

Therefore, the first goal of Study 2 was to address the

limitations of Study 1. Assuming that the revised
manipulation was successful, the second goal of Study 2
was to examine the role of self-construal shifts in

self-stereotyping. We predicted that participants primed

with Mexican cultural cues would demonstrate an
interdependent self-construal relative to the control

condition, and this shift in self-construal would result
in greater self-stereotyping. Unfortunately, our

predictions were not supported. Study 2, however, did

reveal several significant relationships among

acculturation variables (i.e., time speaking English,
identification with Mexican culture, participation in
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Mexican culture, generational status, years in U.S.) and
explicit self-stereotyping scores. The more individuals

participated in Mexican culture, the less time that they
had been speaking English and the more collective and less

independent their self-construals; individuals that
participated in Mexican culture to a lesser degree had

been born in the U.S. and had more family members that had
been born in the U.S. The more participants'

self-construals were independent, the less their

self-construals were relational and collective. The longer

individuals had been in the U.S., the less they explicitly
self-stereotyped.

Correlations showing that the more that individuals
participate in Mexican culture, the more collective and
less independent their self-construal are consistent with
prior literature showing that Latin American cultures

(including Mexico) tend to be defined by interdependent

self-construal qualities such as forming and maintaining
relationships and social bonds (e.g., Triandis, Marin,

Lisansky, & Betancourt, 1984). Additionally, correlations

showing that the more participants' self-construals are
independent, the less their self-construals are relational
and collective are consistent with prior research

characterizing independent self-construal and
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interdependent self-construal (relational self-construal,

collective self-construal) as separate constructs (e.g.,’
Brewer & Gardner, 1996; Markus & Kitayama, 1991).

Several limitations in the current research may be
driving our findings. Prior research (e.g., Hong et al.,
2000) frequently employs the use of Asian American

participants when using a cultural priming procedure, and

perhaps there are differences between Asian and Mexican
cultures that are affecting our results. Specifically,

many studies use a participant sample from East Asia
(e.g., Hong Kong, Japan, etc.; Gardner et al., 1999; Hong
et al., 2000), who may be more sensitive to priming

manipulations, and therefore more likely to display a
shifting of self-construal in response to cultural

framework priming. For instance, Dean (personal
communication, August 6, 2010) found that Asian American
participants showed higher interdependent self-construal
scores than independent self-construal scores, and that

European American participants showed higher independent
scores than interdependent scores, which is consistent
with prior research. Contrary to prior research, Latino
participants showed high independent and interdependent

self-construal scores. That is, their independent scores
were just as high as the European American participants'
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scores and their interdependent scores were just as high

as the Asian American participants' scores. These results
are consistent with the current studies' results, as we

found that self-construal did not vary as a function of

the cultural framework priming only (Study 2) or cultural
framework priming paired with self-construal priming

(Study 1).

Relatedly, the location of the participant sample may
be another factor in our results. CSUSB is located in

Southern California, where there is a large population of
Mexican American individuals. Perhaps living in such a

diverse region that includes both the independent aspects
of American culture and the interdependent aspects of
Mexican culture has led Mexican American individuals to

view the world through a cultural "lens" that incorporates
both independent and interdependent worldviews. We
speculate that this may make priming self-construal more

difficult. This difficulty in shifting self-construal may
be supported by prior research showing cultural framework
priming successfully shifting self-construals with a

Mexican American sample (Lechuga, 2008). For instance,

Lechuga (2008) primed bicultural, bilingual Mexican
American participants using the priming procedure
introduced by Hong et al.

(2000) and used in the current
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study, but presented 15 images relating to culture, rather
than six images (as in the current study). Perhaps, since
Mexican and American culture in Southern California may be
integrated, Mexican American participants need to spend

more time reflecting on their cultural background or
experience more exposure to cultural images in order to
shift their cultural frameworks.

Finally, a culturally unrelated factor may be
participant non-compliance. Participation in research at

CSUSB is voluntary, with extra credit as a participation
incentive. In the current study, a drawing for
participants to win $50 in cash was offered as an

additional incentive. Also, many of the participants
completed the study close to exams during spring quarter,
which may have resulted in participants only being

interested in extra credit and not focusing on the tasks

during the studies. Participants who completed the study

during summer session may have been similarly apathetic in

that very few opportunities for extra credit are available
during the summer, and the incentive was all that
participants were interested in.
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Relation Between the Present Findings
and Alternative Theories

Although our predictions in the current research were
not supported, prior research shows relationships between
the current research and alternative theories. One

relation to the current research may lie in stereotype

threat, which is concern that when a negative stereotype
about one's group is present, others will evaluate one in
terms of the stereotype (Steele, 1997; Steele & Aronson,

1995). This phenomenon has been shown throughout the

literature to undermine the intellectual performance of

several stereotyped groups, including African Americans
(e.g., Steele & Aronson, 1995) and women (e.g., Spencer,
Steele, & Quinn, 1999).

For example, Steele and Aronson (1995) administered a

test composed of items from the Graduate Record
Examination (GRE) to African American and Caucasian

participants and introduced the test as either diagnostic

of intellectual skills, a problem-solving task unrelated
to ability (nondiagnostic), or as a challenge

(nondiagnostic). Results indicated that African Americans
in the diagnostic condition showed worse performance on
the test relative to participants in the nondiagnostic

conditions and Caucasians in the diagnostic condition,
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supporting the existence of stereotype threat. In a second

study, results were replicated and additionally, African
American participants in the diagnostic condition were

found to complete fewer test questions, indicating that

stereotype threat impairs not only performance, but also

rate of completion. In a third study, African American and
Caucasian participants were given a word-fragment

completion task as well as GRE items and told that the

test was either diagnostic or non diagnostic. The
word-fragment completion task activated stereotypes in the
sense that several of the solutions were related to

African American constructs. Self-doubt was also activated

though the use of word fragments in the same manner.

Participants additionally completed stereotype avoidance
and self-handicapping questionnaires. Results showed that

African Americans in the diagnostic condition showed
greater stereotype activation, greater concern about

ability, greater avoidance of stereotypes, greater

self-handicapping, and greater reluctance to associated
their identity with their performance. This further
supports cognitive performance being undermined by
stereotype activation. In a final study, African American
and Caucasian participants completed the task given in
Study 1 and 2, but it was introduced as nondiagnostic. In
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order to prime race, participants indicated their
ethnicity on a questionnaire. Results revealed that

African American participants primed with race performed
worse relative to Caucasian participants primed with race

and the control, indicating cognitive availability of

negative stereotypes was enough to elicit decreased

performance.
Context plays an important role in stereotype

accessibility as shown in the literature regarding
stereotype threat. Similar to stereotype activation
occurring in threatening contexts, identity bifurcation is

also more likely to arise in threatening contexts.
Identity bifurcation is an ego-protective response to
stereotype threat that enables one to disidentify with the
group that is targeted by a particular stereotype (Pronin,
Steele, & Ross, 2004). Pronin et al.

(2004) examined

identity bifurcation in women who strongly identify with

math (e.g., have taken numerous courses) and found that
women who strongly identified with math tended to

disidentify with stereotyped feminine characteristics that
were associated with women's aptitude for math success

(e.g., tendency to gossip, flirtatiousness). This is
relevant to the current study in the sense that when a

bicultural individual holds dual identities, one with a
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stigmatized group and one with a non-stigmatized group,
the individual may be motivated to disidentify with the

stigmatized group in order to maintain positive
self-evaluation under conditions of threat.

Another response to stereotype threat has been found

to be group identification. Identification with one's
ethnic group in a situation where racial prejudice is

present can buffer against negative outcomes associated
with discrimination (Branscombe, Schmitt, & Harvey, 1999).
Branscombe, Schmitt, and Harvey (1999) provide evidence
for this with a study in which African American

participants completed several questionnaires related to

willingness to make attributions to prejudice. Results
showed support for the authors' rejection identification

model, in which attributions to prejudice harm well-being
and increase enmity towards White individuals. However,

attributions to prejudice also increase minority group
identification, which was linked to increased well-being.

In other words,, attributions to prejudice can indirectly
increase well-being due to group identification, which

acts as a buffer against prejudice.
Consequences of threat differ not only in

accessibility, but also in the social status of the group

that is discriminated against. Members of disadvantaged
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groups tend to experience more harmful effects of
prejudice that those that are members of more privileged

groups. Specifically, members of disadvantaged groups are

more likely to experience attributions to prejudice as
more internal, stable, and uncontrollable when compared to

groups that are privileged (Schmitt & Branscombe, 2002).

This inequality in social status has implications in terms
of intergroup relations, as there is often conflict
between the privileged and underprivileged groups.

Interestingly, conflict is not always the response to
social inequality. For instance, disadvantaged or

subordinate groups typically show positive feelings toward
the advantaged outgroup, derogating their disadvantaged

ingroup in favor of the outgroup (Tajfel & Turner, 1986).
This contributes to the negative outcomes experienced by
the disadvantaged groups in the sense that these groups

tend to internalize the greater social evaluation that
deems them as inferior.

In the current study, Mexican Americans were found to
self-stereotype to a greater degree when their Mexican
identity, which represents a disadvantaged group, was made

salient compared to when their American identity, which

represents a privileged group, was made salient. This

indicates that when Mexican identity is salient, Mexican
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Americans may be especially susceptible to experience

detrimental outcomes given the disadvantaged status of the

Mexican group.
Stereotypes do not necessarily need to be negative in

order to act as a threat to individuals. Cheryan and
Bodenhausen (2000) manipulated identity salience in Asian
American women by administering a questionnaire regarding

ethnic identity or gender. Following the questionnaire,
participants completed a quantitative abilities test.

Results showed that participants whose ethnic identity was

made salient performed worse on the quantitative test
relative to the gender and control groups. This indicates

that even when positively stereotyped attributes (e.g.,
Asian individuals are good at math) are made salient,
individuals still experience threat and underperform. In

other words, these individuals choked under the pressure
of the positive stereotypes. Future directions involving

the current research could examine positive stereotypes

(rather than negative stereotypes, as in the current

study) and determine whether this effect is replicated

with bicultural individuals when either ethnic identity is

made salient.
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Implications of Current Research

Unfortunately, the current research did not
demonstrate that bicultural individuals would shift their

self-construals as a function of cultural framework

priming or that this shift would lead to negative
self-stereotyping. However, to the extent that

self-construal and self-stereotyping jointly operate to

harm stigmatized individuals, such an effect can have
practical implications for the mental health of
individuals who identify with a culturally stigmatized
group because they are more likely to. suffer from negative

mental outcomes (e.g., Guyll, Madon, Prieto, & Scherr,
2010). This is true especially if they evaluate themselves

in terms of negative stereotypes related to their group
(i.e., self-stereotyping). For instance, self-stereotyping
has been linked to preventing stigmatized individuals from

enacting discounting or disengaging strategies in order to
separate themselves from the negative evaluations of

others (Schmader, Major, & Gramzow, 2001). Through the
process of self-stereotyping, negative psychological
outcomes can occur. For example, ethnic minority groups

(including Latino/a individuals) have been found to

experience higher levels of psychological distress,

depression (Hwang & Goto, 2009), and to possess more
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negative attitudes toward academics (Schmader et al.,
2001) than non-stigmatized groups.
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APPENDIX A
STIMULI BY EXPERIMENTAL CONDITION
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Stimuli by experimental condition.
American condition:
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Control condition:
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APPENDIX B

SELF-CONSTRUAL PRIMING WORD SEARCH
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Self-Construal Priming Word Search
(Brewer & Gardner, 1996)
Participants in the American condition will read:
Please read the paragraph on the next page carefully and circle all the PRONOUNS
found within the paragraph. The pronouns may be singular (e.g., he, she, me, I, you,
mine, yours, etc.) or plural (e.g., we, they, our, their, etc.). Please take your time.
We go to the city often. Our anticipation fills us as we see the skyscrapers
come into view. We allow ourselves to explore every comer, never letting an
attraction escape us. Our voices fill the air and street. We see all the sights, we
window shop, and everywhere we go we see our reflections looking back at us
in the glass of a hundred windows. At nightfall we linger, our time in the city
almost over. When finally we must leave, we do so knowing that we will soon
return. The city belongs to us.

Participants in the Mexican condition will read:
Please read the paragraph on the next page carefully and circle all the PRONOUNS
found within the paragraph. The pronouns may be singular (e.g., he, she, me, I, you,
mine, yours, etc.) or plural (e.g., we, they, our, their, etc.). Please take your time.

I go to the city often. My anticipation fills me as I see the skyscrapers come
into view. I allow myself to explore every comer, never letting an attraction
escape me. My voice fills the air and street. I see all the sights, I window shop,
and everywhere I go I see my reflection looking back at me in the glass of a
hundred windows. At nightfall I linger, my time in the city almost over. When
finally I must leave, I do so knowing that I will soon return. The city belongs to
me.
Participants in the control condition will read:
Please read the paragraph on the next page carefully and circle all the instances of the
word “IT” or “ITS” found within the paragraph. Please take your time.
It goes to the city often. Its anticipation fills it as it sees the skyscrapers come
into view. It allows itself to explore every comer, never letting an attraction
escape it. Its voice fills the air and street. It sees all the sights, it window shops,
and everywhere it goes, it sees its reflection looking back at it in the glass of a
hundred windows. At nightfall it lingers, its time in the city almost over. When
finally it must leave, it does so knowing it will return soon. The city belongs to
it.

59

APPENDIX C
IMPLICIT ASSOCIATIONS TEST STIMULI
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IAT Stimuli
Self and other words

Self: I, me, my, mine, myself
Other: They, them, their, theirs, others
Mind and body-related attributes (IAT)

Mind: gullible, unintelligent, naive
Body: diseased, sick, frail
Mind-related attributes, body-related attributes, and Latino stereotyped words
(Explicit self-stereotyping measure)

Mind: gullible, unintelligent, naive

Body: diseased, sick, frail

Latino stereotypes: dense, dull, ignorant, lazy, criminal, poor, freeloading, lower-class,
violent, stupid
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APPENDIX D
DEMOGRAPHIC AND SUSPICION CHECK QUESTIONS
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Demographic and Suspicion Check Questions
What is your gender?
What is your age?
What is your resident status?
U.S. Citizen
Permanent Resident
Foreign Student
Other (Specify)

Please indicate which area your undergraduate major belongs from the list below
Arts and Letters
Business
Education
Natural Sciences
Social and Behavioral Sciences
Interdisciplinary
Undeclared or uncertain
What is your FIRST language (i.e., the language you speak the most fluently)?

If English is not your first language, how long have you been speaking English?
Less than 1 year
I- 4 years
5-10 years
II- 15 years
More than 15 years
Does not apply

Please check the box that best describes you:
American Indian/Alaskan Native
Asian or Pacific Islander
Black, not of Hispanic origin
Hispanic
White, not of Hispanic origin
Multi-racial (Specify)
Another ethnicity not listed
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Please indicate the extent to which you IDENTIFY with AMERICAN culture
1
2
3
4
5
6
7
I do not identify
I identify somewhat
I identify with
with American
with American
American
culture
culture
culture only

Please indicate the extent to which you PARTICIPATE in AMERICAN culture
1
2
4
5
3
6
7
I do not participate
I participate
I participate in
in American
American
somewhat in
culture
American culture
culture only
Please indicate the extent to which you IDENTIFY with MEXICAN culture
1
2
3
4
5
6
7
I do not identify
I identify somewhat
I identify with
with Mexican
with Mexican
Mexican
culture
culture
culture only
Please indicate the extent to which you PARTICIPATE in MEXICAN culture
1
2
3
4
5
6
7
I do not participate
I participate in
I participate
in Mexican
somewhat in
Mexican
culture
Mexican culture
culture only
Do you identify with any other culture(s)?
Yes
No

What other culture(s) do you identify with?
Please indicate the category that best describes you.
I was bom outside of the United States
I was bom outside of the United States with either parent being bom outside of
the United States
I and my parents were bom inside the United States and all grandparents were
born outside the United States
I, my parents, and ONE grandparent was bom in the United States
I, my parents, and BOTH grandparents were bom in the United States

How many years have you lived in the U.S.?
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My vision is:
Normal without glasses/contacts
Normal with glasses or contacts that I am wearing now
Require glasses/contacts, but I DON’T have them with me

How comfortable do you feel using computers?
Uncomfortable
Somewhat uncomfortable
Somewhat comfortable
Comfortable

What type of computer do you use most often?
PC compatible/PC type
Apple/Macintosh
Please indicate which psychology courses you have taken from the list below. Please
check all boxes that apply and then click “Continue”.
Psychology 310 (advanced research methods)
Psychology 311 (experimental)
Psychology 382 (social)
Psychology 385 (personality)
Psychology 421-432 (advanced seminar)
Psychology 431-438 (advanced lab)

Today you entered our laboratory in Room 001 and interacted with a research assistant
on the left side of the room (there are rooms on the right side of the room as well, but
they belong to a different laboratory). Prior to today, have you ever completed a study
in our laboratory on the left side of the room?
Yes
No
Not sure
Now we would like you to answer a few questions regarding your thoughts about
today’s studies.
What do you think the purpose of both studies was?
Was there anything odd or confusing about either study? If so, what?
Do you think there was more to these studies than you were told? If so, what?
If you think there was more to these studies that you were told, how do you
think this might have influenced your responses?
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APPENDIX E

DEBRIEFING STATEMENT
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Debriefing Statement
The study you completed is examining the effects of culture on self-construal (the way

people think about themselves in relation to others). We thank you for participating.
Your responses are important to our research because we hope to gain a better

understanding of the cultural factors involved in the way people think about

themselves in relation to others.

It is very important that other participants in this study come in without knowing what

we are studying so that their answers are completely honest. For this reason, please do
not talk about this study with anyone. Prior expectations may influence the findings
unintentionally and thus make our efforts (and yours) potentially less useful and

informative.
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APPENDIX F

LIST OF JOURNAL ARTICLES
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List of Journal Articles
List of journal articles that refer to biculturalism and the self.
Markus, H. R., & Kitayama, S. (1991). Culture and the self: Implications for
cognition, emotion, and motivation. Psychological Review, 98, 224-253.

Hong, Y., Morris, M. W., Chiu, C., & Benet-Martinez, V. (2000). Multicultural minds:
A dynamic constructivist approach to culture and cognition. American
Psychologist, 55, 709-720.
LaFromboise, T., Coleman, H. L., & Gerton, J. (1993). Psychological impact of
biculturalism: Evidence and theory. Psychological Bulletin, 114, 395-412.

If you have any questions in the future, please contact the experimenter below.

Kelly Hirsch, Graduate Student
California State University, San Bernardino
Department of Psychology
hirschk@csusb.edu
909-890-8378

Luis M. Rivera, Ph.D.
California State University, San Bernardino
Department of Psychology
luis@csusb.edu
909-537-5590

Environment and the Self Study (bicl)
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